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Professor Rappard to the British Minister without portfolio, Baron Noel-Baker1

[ESTABLISHING OF THE UN IN GENEVA]

Personal and confidential	 Geneva, September 21st, 1945
 
My dear Noel-Baker,
Your interesting letter marked «strictly personal and confidential», dated Sep-

tember 13th, 1945,2 was handed to me this afternoon at Valavran at 1:50 P.M.
As you will readily recognise, it was impossible to construe your recommen-

dation very narrowly and at the same time send you a reply that would be in any 
way helpful. It is therefore with the authorisation of those whose opinion counts 
for far more than mine3 that I asked your excellent Minister in Berne4 to be good 
enough to send you the following wire:

«Letter September 13 received only September 21 afternoon cordial thanks. 
Enclave suggestion has been submitted to thorough legal study by our Foreign 
Office. Tentative conclusions expert show grave constitutional and great practical 
difficulties. In order to make positive proposals Government would have to sub-
mit question to Parliament and probably to popular referendum after ascertaining 
views France. In view certain delay and uncertain result would seem unwise base 
policy on doubtful acceptance suggestion. Federal Government of course happy 
if Geneva seat and very anxious restore relations with Moscow.5 Am writing».6

As I do not wish to bother you with an interminable letter, I shall add but a 
very brief comment.

1	 CH-BAR#E2800#1990/106#91* (321.41), DDS, vol. 16, doc. 28. This letter, written by William Rap-
pard, Professor at the University of Geneva, was sent to the British Minister without portfolio, Baron Philip 
Noel-Baker on 21st September 1945. Rappard had obtained the approval of the Head of the FPD, Federal Coun-
cillor Max Petitpierre, of the content of this letter prior to sending it to Minister Noel-Baker.
2	 See dodis.ch/43. In this letter, Baron Noel-Baker writes: «But I think there is no chance of persuad-
ing the Russians to come to Geneva unless an international enclave is set up. I am told by some 
people that the authorities in Geneva and also the Swiss Government are ready to make proposals 
on this matter, and indeed that they have already drawn them up in detail. If this is true, I should be 
most grateful if you could let me have the proposals at the earliest possible moment by our Legation 
bag, and if you could write me fully and confidentially what is the present situation. If there is to be 
an enclave, it is of course desirable that it should include all the existing League and ILO buildings, 
the aerodrome, and a hotel, e. g. the Carlton, and there should, if it is at all possible, be access to a 
railway without passing through Swiss custom houses.»
3	 Intended is Federal Councillor Petitpierre, who gave his consent to the content of the telegram in the 
name of the entire Federal Council, see the letter from Professor Rappard to Federal Councillor Petitpierre from 
21st September 1945, CH-BAR#E2800#1990/106#91* (321.41).
4	 Minister Clifford John Norton.
5	 See the thematic compilation Resumption of diplomatic relations with the USSR (1946), dodis.ch/
T1586.
6	 For the French version of the telegram sent by Professor Rappard to Baron Noel-Baker from 21st Septem-
ber 1945 see CH-BAR#E2800#1990/106#91* (321.41).
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We are all fully aware over here of the difficulties arising out of the present 
position, which in fact is strangely similar to that with which we were faced twen-
ty-six years ago. Then also, Switzerland’s entrance into the League of Nations was 
uncertain at the time the seat of the League was fixed at Geneva.7 Let us try to look 
upon that precedent as encouraging!

When the idea of the enclave was first brought to our attention some months 
ago, the people at Berne were inclined to look upon it as too adventurous to be 
taken seriously.8 After my recent visit to London, however, they went into it very 
thoroughly and asked a member of our Federal Tribunal to examine the problem 
it raises in its legal and constitutional aspects.9 There is no doubt that the cession, 
were it only on a long lease, of national territory, is a matter of the highest im-
portance, as everything that deals with the political independence and territorial 
integrity of any state. The smallness of Switzerland and of the Canton of Geneva 
and the fact that an enclave going from the Lake to the French frontier would 
separate the city of Geneva from Switzerland, still further enhances the delicacy 
of the problem. As it is one which cannot be solved by the Federal Government 
alone and still less, of course, by the Conseil d’État of the Canton of Geneva,10 it is 
impossible to base any policy on the assumption that the Federal Parliament and 
the people at the polls would be prepared to make the necessary concessions.

What remains certain, on the other hand, is that the Federal Government and 
the large majority of the Swiss people would be very happy to see the new organ-
isation take the place of the old in Geneva if that could be done under conditions 
satisfactory both to the United Nations and to Switzerland. As this would depend 
on the still uncertain relations which it would be found possible to establish be-
tween that mighty organisation and this tiny state, it is obvious to me that nothing 
final can be arranged at this juncture.

What is certain also is the unanimous desire of the Swiss Government to has-
ten the re-establishment of normal diplomatic relations with Moscow.11 I mention 
this circumstance here and in my wire in connection with the first sentence of the 
second paragraph of your letter.12

I fully realise how unsatisfactory my reply to your letter may strike you, but I 
am sure that on reflection you will recognise as I do that it could hardly be other-
wise and I am not without hope for future developments.

7	 See QdD 15, doc. 5, dodis.ch/47950.
8	 See the letter from Federal Councillor Petitpierre to the members of the Federal Council from 13th July 1945, 
dodis.ch/54947. On the creation of a UN enclave in Geneva see CH-BAR#E2001-04#1000/124#114* (F.32.40), 
CH-BAR#E2001-04#1000/124#115* (F.32.40.2) and CH-BAR#E2001-04#1000/124#117* (F.32.42.0).
9	 After the ending of the San Francisco Conference and the adoption of the Charter of the United Nations 
on 25th June 1945, the Federal Council began dealing with the Swiss attitude towards the Charter and the idea 
of a UN enclave on proposal of the FPD, see dodis.ch/54947. For the legal opinion concerning the exterrito-
rialization of a parcel of land in the canton of Geneva see the letter from Federal Judge Hans Huber to Federal 
Councillor Petitpierre from 30th August 1945, CH-BAR#E2001-04#1000/124#119* (F.32.42.5).
10	 On the discussion with the Geneva Council of State see the letter from Federal Councillor Petitpierre to 
the President of the Geneva Council of State, François Perréard, from 26th July 1945 and the letter from Pres-
ident Perréard to Federal Councillor Petitpierre from 15th August 1945, CH-BAR#E2001-04#1000/124#117* 
(F.32.42.0).
11	 See the thematic compilation Resumption of diplomatic relations with the USSR (1946), dodis.ch/
T1586.
12	 Letter from Baron Noel-Baker to Professor Rappard from 13th September 1945, dodis.ch/43.
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